NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 6th February 2018.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Rogers, R Barnes, D Harding, L Lloyd, G Meredydd,       D Norcross, M Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, C Walters, Mrs C Harrison and Mr Barry Cooke.
130/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr L Tucker-Jones, County Cllr Dennis and 
County Cllr Morse.
131/18
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no known interests.
132/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 2nd January 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rees seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.

133/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Castle Electricity Supply.

The Clerk reported on emails and telephone conversations she had with both WPD and EDF.  The result of these conversations was that the Council would have to pay £170 plus VAT to cover the removal cost of the meter or £170 plus VAT for just having it disconnected.  Following discussion on why the Council should have to pay when it was not their meter, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would check on this and if unsuccessful in getting the charge removed would pay the disconnection fee.  The Clerk stated that someone needed to be on site when the meter was being disconnected and Cllr Norcross agreed to do this as long as the company telephone him half an hour before hand.  The Clerk will pass on Cllr Norcross’ telephone number. 
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Signed ………………….
134/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Report from County Cllr Morse:

On behalf of County Cllr Morse the Clerk reported the following:

a)
 Hedge debris in Kiln Park Road
For the second year running the hedge has been flail-cut with the debris landing on the footway and road-edge.  The Highways Maintenance team have agreed to sweep it up. As it was not Pembrokeshire County Council who undertook the work, and as the Highways Department is short of funds, Cllr Morse has asked for the cost of sweeping to be recovered from the land-owner.

 

b)
 Crinow Junction
The project to widen the junction onto the Princes Gate road has been put back a few more months due to delays on the completion of land purchases.  County Cllr Morse has been told that the delays will take us into the new financial year!

c)
Flooding to the B4314 between Narberth and Crinow.
Flooding of the highway is occurring regularly as a result of a cross-drain damaged by electricity contractors during cable laying to a wind-turbine.  The Highways Department has been chasing the contractors for nearly 2 years to put the damage right.  County Cllr Morse has asked that the County Council now carry out the work themselves as a matter of urgency and then invoice the company accordingly.
There was no report from County Cllr Dennis.  

135/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Library Side Door.  A quote has been obtained from JD Builders for removing the old mortise lock on the side door, making good the timber-frame if required and replacing with a new Yale 5-lever Mortise Sash lock with two keys.  This is for £20 plus materials.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that due to the low cost involved there was no need to obtain three quotes for the work or a copy of his pubic liability insurance due to the locality of the door which is only used by staff.
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b)
Narberth In Bloom.  The Clerk had received a letter from Gus and Julia Phillips requesting a donation for this year’s floral contributions and stating that they are 

now the contact for Narberth In Bloom.  Cllr Rogers declared an interest as she is on the Committee.  

c)
Advanced Financial Training.  The Clerk informed Council that the Course she was due to attend in Saundersfoot in November was cancelled due to poor take up but has now been rescheduled by One Voice Wales to take place at the Picton Centre Haverfordwest on Tuesday 20th February.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should attend this Course.
d)
Equipment.  The Clerk informed Council that U3A have kindly offered the Council their old Projector, Cllr Rees has offered the Council a laptop and Cllr Walters has offered the Council a Screen all free of charge.  This will allow for planning applications to be shown during Council meetings.  The Council were extremely grateful to all for their kind donations.
e)
Hywel Dda.  The Clerk had received notice that a Pembrokeshire Local Committee Meeting for Hywel Dda Community Health Council will be held at the Camrose Community Centre, Pelcomb, on Wednesday 14th February at 10 a.m., where members of the public are welcome to attend and observe proceedings.

f)
Library Activities.  The Clerk informed Council that there will be two activities held at the Library during half-term.  The first session is a digital support session for adults from 10.30 – 11.30 a.m., and the second is Minecraft for 


Children 12 noon to 1 p.m.  

g)
SLCC Branch Meeting.  The Clerk stated that she will be attending this meeting on Thursday 15th February as it is dealing with Data Protection Regulations and the IRPW final report on Councillor Allowances.

h)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had emailed members a copy of the email from One Voice in relation to the Data Protection Regulations and a copy of the Legal 


Guidance of how to comply with the regulations by 25th May 2018.  The Clerk highlighted the need to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  It is not clear yet whether the Clerk can take on this role. 
i)
Christmas Motif.  The Clerk stated that the Christmas Lights Contractor has informed her that hopefully he should be able to pull the damaged motif back into shape for this year’s display at hopefully no cost.  
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j)
LDP Review Important Update.  The Clerk stated that she has emailed a copy of this out to Councillors and stated that she had to provide a Councillor’s name and email address to be an additional contact during the LDP Review.  It was agreed that Cllr Sue Rees’ details should be given.  The email also included a copy of the Presentation and feedback from the sessions held in December 2017.
k)
National Westminster Bank.  The Clerk informed Council that she had spoken with Mike German the Local CEO who is overseeing all the closures of the branches in Pembrokeshire.  Mr German asked if he could address the comments raised in the Town Council’s letter at the meeting he was having in Narberth on the 2nd February 2018.  Mr German did inform the Clerk that he has never known a decision to close a branch be overturned.  The Clerk therefore sent a copy of the letter she had sent to Mr German to Cllr Platt and Cllr Rogers for their information as they were attending the meeting and told them of her telephone conversation with Mr German.  Cllr Rogers stated that Mr German informed the meeting that Nat West is closing every branch except Haverfordwest in Pembrokeshire.  Although people stated the need for a Cash Machine in the High Street, Mr German informed them that there is one located at the Car Park at CK Supermarket.  Although Cllr Walters asked about the possibility of a shop in the High Street installing an ATM he was informed that the Insurance required for this is too expensive.
l)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a thank you email from the Museum in respect of the council’s donation for 2017-18.  Mrs Griffiths stated that she would be happy to attend a Council meeting to report on the Museum’s activities and future plans.  






IT WAS RESOLVED to invite Mrs Griffiths to the March Council meeting.

m)
Dyffryn Taf.  The Clerk had received a request from Dyffryn Taf that the Council kindly contribute for a further period of five years towards the Narberth Town Council Award at £50 per annum.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform them that this will be so.

n)
Speeding Issues.  The Clerk had received an email from PCSO Henry stating that many speed checks have been conducted by the Road Policing Unit over the past month.  In addition, after discovering there were a number of speeding issues,  Highways were contacted and they have agreed to conduct a speed survey themselves in Kiln Park Road/Jesse Road and the Station Road areas and will 
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Signed ………………….

provide the Traffic Unit and PCSO Henry the results upon completion.

o)
Western Power.  The Clerk had received a letter from WPD regarding the Temporary Unmetered Connections for Festive Lighting 2017/18.  The change to this year’s load submission has resulted in a decrease to the EAC effective from 23rd November 2017.  

p)
E-On.  The Clerk had received the Account Balance from E-On for the Library which is £268.93 in credit.  Therefore the monthly Direct Debit will reduce to £232.

q)
Proludic.  The Clerk had received the latest Catalogue.

r)
Santander.  The Clerk had received a letter from Santander informing her that the Council’s account will be treated as dormant from 20th January 2018 due to lack of activity.  As permission had been given by the Council previously to close this account, the Clerk withdrew the £10.65 from Santander, closed the account and placed the money in the Town Council’s National Westminster Account.  Copies of the final balance and the credit going into National Westminster Bank will be put in the National Westminster Bank Statement Folder.

s)
Donations.  Requests for Donations have been received from the Teenage Cancer Trust and Tenovus.  These will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
t)
Girl guiding.  The Clerk had received a request for financial assistance towards the Narberth Brownies holiday to Sealyham Activities Centre.  Cllr Norcross, Cllr Barnes and Cllr Platt declared an interested as they are involved with the Brownie/Scout movement.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would donate £25 toward this.

u)
Sponsorship.  A request had been received for financial assistance towards the World Scout Jamboree that will take place in the summer of 2019.  Whilst the Council are unable to assist with this request, it was suggested that the young lady be informed that if she contacted Narberth Civic Week, she may be able to help with the bucket collection at this year’s Narberth Carnival when a percentage of the money she collects can be used towards the amount she needs to raise for her participation at the Jamboree.  

v)
Spotlights.  Cllr Norcross informed Council that the spotlights which shine onto 
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the Town Hall are not going off at 11 pm but staying on all night.  







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will speak to Jason about this.  Cllr Walters informed Council that the lights on the Christmas tree at Hill House Corner were powered from the lamppost not JJ Morris meaning that the Town Council will be responsible for the usage charges.

w)
Pre application Consultation Training.  The Clerk reported on the training session being held at Tenby Golf Club on Tuesday February 20th from 3.30 – 6 p.m.  Cllr Rees will check on whether or not this was the Course she attended previously and if not Cllr Rees will attend on behalf of Council.  The cost for this training is £35.
136/18
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
17/0984/PA  Cherry Tree Cottage, Kiln Park Road – Proposed single storey extension to existing bungalow – No Objection.

b)
17/1028/PA  Sodston Manor Farm, Sodston – Proposed Barn Conversion – No Objection.
Cllr Lloyd declared an interest in item (a) as she lives in Kiln Park Road.

136.1
Planning permission was granted to:
a)
17/0700/PA  1 Rhydfelin - Dwelling on Plot 1 (in retrospect).
b)
17/0813/PA  14 Northfield Road – Alterations, loft conversion and single storey rear extension.
c)
17/0819/PA   Tan y Castell, West Wales Business Park – Erection of a building for bakery production with ancillary office space and additional parking.
137/18   NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Recycling.  Cllr Rogers stated that she had emailed the County Council to inform them that the clothes recycling bin on the Town Moor Car Park was overflowing.
b)
Crossing point, Northfield Road.  Cllr M Platt stated that the white lines need repainting on the crossing as they have worn away.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

c)
One-way.  Cllr Lloyd stated that another vehicle attempted to turn right at the Northfield Road/Spring Gardens junction last month.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would chase up when the agreed work is being done to help to rectify this situation.
d)
Shopkeepers.  Cllr Barnes had attended a recent meeting with some of Narberth shopkeepers where it was agreed that Narberth’s High Street was looking dowdy and that things needed to be done to rectify this.  

e)
Pavements.  Cllr Walters mentioned the state of some of the pavements in Narberth and that they were a potential trip hazard.  Cllr Rogers agreed to meet a representative of the County Council in order to carry out a site visit of the town.

f)
Outstanding issues.  Cllr Walters stated that he still has issues outstanding with the local County Councillor which if he does not receive a response to soon he will take them to the County Council himself.
g)
Davies Daihatsu.   Cllr Walters informed Council that the Garage will close at the end of March.  Cllr Walters has heard that the Garage will become a mini-market.

h)
Post Office Sorting Office.  Cllr Walters informed Council that work has commenced on the new building and is looking brilliant.

i)
Bank.  Cllr Walters asked if the Town Council will be moving their bank account to Barclays Bank when the National Westminster branch closes in June.  The Council have no plans for this.

j)
Health Centre.  Cllr Walters raised his fears for the already over capacitated Health Centre and School once the new housing developments are finished within the town.

k)
Lampposts.  Cllr Hole raised her concern over the broken lamppost in the High

Street and was informed that the lamppost are being replaced in March this year.

l)
ATM.  Cllr Hole asked when the ATM will be installed at Market Square and 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will write to ask if a date has been agreed.
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m)
Disabled Parking.  Cllr Rees asked if the County Council could be asked to repaint the disabled parking bay outside the Library as motorists can hardly see the lines at night.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would make this request.
138/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)
Mrs Harrison reiterated the financial pressure the County Council are under and in particular the fact that Social Services have to make a 20% reduction over the next four years.  Mr Cooke added that there was a financial seminar last Friday morning looking at whether to increase the Council tax by 5%, 8% or 12.5 % as a £11 million saving has to be made this year.  With the 5% option there would have to be 80 redundancies made in Education and 120 in Pembrokeshire County Council.  With the 12.5% option there would be no redundancies in the County Council but still 40 within the Schools.

Cllr Walters asked Mr Cooke about the situation with the old CP School.  Mr Cooke stated that the report is going to the Cabinet in February.  At the end of this meeting an interview panel consisting of four members, Mr Cooke and Dr Jones will meet to run through where the County Council are and where they are heading towards.  A report will be made at the Cabinet meeting on March 19th.  The report will be on the website a week before the meeting.
139/18
 MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  
(Agenda item 10)

a)
Library.  Cllr Rees attended the AGM and stated that the Library now has over 20 volunteers.  The existing Committee stood down and were all re-elected.  The Friends of Narberth Library has £200 in their bank account from donations.  Two members and Cllr Rees had attended the recent training course.   
b)
Future Forum.  Cllr Norcross stated that the Forum met last month and that the consultants looking at ‘Making the Most of Pembrokeshire’s Green Infrastructure’ now have an idea of what is required for Narberth.
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140/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 11)

140.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for December -

£      .90
140.2
Payments due:

a)
EDF (Castle) - 








£  17.19
b)
Guides - 








£  25.00 


 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments following a proposal from Cllr Walters which was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.  

140.3
Payments made since last meeting:

a)
Skycam Contractors Ltd - 





£1,155.65




IT WAS RESOLVED that this payment was in order as it had been previously approved.
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